 These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.



SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
December 8, 2020


The meeting was called to order by President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley at 6:30 pm. via virtual technology (Zoom) due to the Governor’s Executive Orders related to the pandemic of COVID-19

President Nagel-Smiley announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:  President Cheryl Nagel-Smiley and Vice President Gary Jones and Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees: Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop and Stephanie Wolak.  
Also in attendance were:  Linda Hansen, Carmela Miller and Ken Morgan.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  since there was no flag presented, the Pledge was omitted.

MINUTES:
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Library Meeting Minutes of November 10, 2020.

President Nagel-Smiley asked the Board if there were any questions or comments about the Library Meeting Minutes of November 10, 2020.  

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.

PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the Payment of Vouchers, check #13873 through #13908 totaling $450,498.28.  

Linda stated that the only thing that may pop out to the Board is Check #13907 payable to Bibliotheca is for the maintenance contract for the self-checkout machines we purchased last year.

Anne Troop made the motion to accept the Payment of Vouchers, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.

MONTHLY REPORTS:

Expense Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Expense Report.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or concerns.  Seeing none, the motion passed unanimously.


Cash Receipt Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Cash Receipt Report.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any other questions or comments.  Seeing none, the motion passed unanimously.


Statistical Report:  President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Statistical Report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Anne Troop.  

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments.  Seeing none, the motion passed unanimously.


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s Report in detail.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to accept the Director’s Report.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments.  Seeing none, the motion passed unanimously.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

Finance and Budget:  President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions regarding the Bank Statement.  There were no other questions or comments, and the Board accepted the Bank Statement.

Treasurer Melissa Katsingris stated that the two pages from the Audit with the errors were corrected which everyone received via email.  Thank you again Anne for finding the errors.

Treasurer Katsingris further stated that everyone should have received the 2021 Budget via e-mail. We are getting an approximately $20,000.00 increase.  Our anticipated income includes things such as late fees for overdue materials, printing, or copying as well as donations we may receive.  The spending patterns on the 2020 budget are not the best to use so we decided to keep things flat and sprinkle in that $20,000.00 in local support divided into line items where we think there is going to be some increases this coming year.  Software licenses, equipment maintenance, building service contracts, internet connection, PSE&G, payroll processing and the accountant, are all line items that we anticipate will go up.  

President Nagel-Smiley stated that we will be voting on the Audit and the 2021 Budget under New Business.

President Nagel-Smiley stated that there are no other committee reports.



President Nagel-Smiley stated the following.

· We will be receiving the missing April payment from the town along with the December payment.  
· We advertised for professional services, the lawyer, accountant, computer services and website content maintenance.  
· We should have a more specific dress code for the staff because the dress code in our handbook basically says “dress, grooming, and personal hygiene must be appropriate to project a professional image for the position and will be deemed appropriate at the discretion of the Director.” This is too lax and should be spelled out.  Linda is checking with other libraries to see what their dress codes entail and the personnel committee either will meet or have a Zoom meeting and write something up and e-mail it out to everyone and vote on it in January to include it in the handbook.
· Attended a Zoom meeting by the United for Libraries.  They have many 5-10 min. videos.  Once we get back to having our meetings in the building, after the meeting we could watch one of the 5-minute videos and that way it will give us all credit (as you know we have to have (7) seven hours of some type of a training that the Trustees go to get our State funding).   If we end a meeting early, we could watch a video, we all get credit and we are adding to the (7) seven hours.

· Mr. Bengivenga and Mr. Rusnak have to apply to stay on the Board.  You have until Friday.  
OLD BUSINESS:  


PUBLIC COMMENT:   

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to open the meeting up to the public.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously. 

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.  There were none.

President Nagel-Smiley stated that public comment will remain open as we go into new business.

NEW BUSINESS:  

1. Motion to approve the annual Audit with the corrections.
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the annual audit with the corrections.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley. 

2. Motion to approve the 2021 Budget as Melissa explained.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the 2021 budget as Melissa explained.

Anne Troop made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.

3. Motion to approve the 2021 annual salary increase of 2.5% for everyone except for Eddie who will be increased $12.00 p/h which is the NJ State minimum wage as of 1/1/2021.
President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the 2021 annual salary increase of 2.5% for everyone except for Eddie who will be increased to $12.00 p/h which is the NJ State minimum wage as of 1/1/2021.

Treasurer Melissa Katsingris made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.

4. Motion to approve to suspend the annual LMX trustee meeting.
Linda explained that LMX has its own Board which needs to suspend this year’s annual meeting.  All of the member libraries were asked to put it on our meeting agenda to vote on that our Trustees agree that their Trustees may suspend the meeting.

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to approve the annual LMX Trustee meeting.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Stephanie Wolak, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley

5. President Nagel-Smiley stated that one of the Trustees would like to change the meeting time to 6:00 pm instead of 6:30 pm.
Stephanie Wolak made a motion to change the meeting time come January to 6:00 pm instead of 6:30 pm, seconded by Ray Rusnak.

President Nagel-Smiley asked if there were any questions or comments.  A discussion was entertained between board members.  A comment was made about changing the day of the meeting, which had been previously discussed and would not work.

President Nagel-Smiley called for Roll Call and explained that voting In Favor would mean switching the meeting time to 6:00 pm and Opposing would keep the meeting at 6:30 pm.

In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga and Stephanie Wolak.  Opposed:  Frank Lemos, Ray Rusnak, Annemarie Stoeckel, Anne Troop, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Nagel-Smiley.  2-7, the meeting time remains at 6:30 pm.

President Nagel Smiley stated that the first meeting in 2021 is January 12th at 6:30 pm.


President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to close the public portion of the meeting.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously. 


TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Annemarie Stoeckel:  I wish everyone a happy New Year.  Just because it is 2020, I can’t wait to see it go. Stay safe over the holidays. I know it’s hard not being able to see our families but the benefit of having everyone stay healthy is worth it. 
Ray Rusnak:  Merry Christmas and whatever other holiday you might celebrate.  Happy New Year and let’s look forward to next year and doing some good things for the Borough.
Frank Lemos:  I like what you said Ray…ditto. 
Gary Jones:  Happy Holidays, Merry Christmas.  I happened to see Eric Aronowitz.  He is doing well and it was nice to see him.  Stay safe.
Melissa Katsingris:  Thank you for passing the budget for 2021.  I wish everybody a Happy and Healthy New Year.  I appreciate all of you, our library, it is nice to see everybody once a month this way at least and hopefully we get to see each other in person very soon.
Anne Troop:  Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.  Stay safe.  
Stephanie Wolak:  Merry Christmas, Happy Chanukah, Happy New Year. I think our official first meeting together, I think we should have a Christmas celebration and celebrate that we are all doing well.
Bob Bengivenga:  Merry Christmas, Happy Chanukah, Happy New Year.  I wanted to mention that everything was going smooth until this afternoon when the lock fell off the door, which has been fixed by someone who is a friend of mine at no charge.  I am looking into something else to help with the water pooling outside the front door.
Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  Merry Christmas, Happy Chanukah, Happy New Year.  I worked on many committees and I have to say that this is the most cohesive and a great working committee I have ever been with.  We may disagree but nobody is disagreeable.  We all work very well together and despite the COVID pandemic, any task that I have asked of any of the committees or any of you, you’ve pitched in and worked it through.  I can’t be more thankful than I am right now for all that you’ve done.  I agree with Stephanie.  When we get back to in person meetings, we should have a little celebration because we have worked really hard.  Our last meeting together was in March.  We have done a great job together.  I have gone into the Library a couple times to see Linda and she has done great with the staff. All of the staff have gone above and beyond.
ADJOURNMENT: 

President Nagel-Smiley called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:15 pm.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Miller
Library Board Secretary
